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The Honorable Larry Phillips





May 11, 2006
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit for your consideration an ordinance authorizing the lease of 350 parking stalls from Northgate South Commons (Lorig).  This lease is part of a package that includes the sale of the park and ride lot at 5th Avenue NE and NE 112th Street and separate leases with Lorig and Simon Properties.  Collectively, these transactions allow the consolidation of Transit operations and park and ride spaces south of Northgate Mall and promotion of the Northgate Urban Center.  

Northgate Development

Northgate, a designated urban center in the City of Seattle (City), is a major focus of redevelopment.  Sound Transit is developing plans to extend LINK Light Rail to Northgate in Phase 2.  Simon is redeveloping the Northgate Mall (Mall).  The City plans to day-light Thornton Creek, a stream adjacent to the Mall, and has built a new neighborhood library and community center.  

The transactions at Northgate include three separate actions.  First, the county will sell the Metro park and ride lot at 5th Avenue NE and NE 112th Street; second, the county will lease 280 park and ride stalls from Simon Properties; and third, the county will lease 350 stalls from Lorig.  Both leases consolidate parking from north of the Mall to more centrally located spaces in the south parking lot adjacent to the transit center.  This provides important benefits to Metro’s customers including consolidated service and centralized park and ride spaces. 

Lorig Lease

Lorig is pursuing a $100 million project, Northgate South Commons, which will include 500 condominium, senior rental, and affordable housing units adjacent to a large cinema.  An important component of the Lorig project is the number of affordable units.  The project will have 278 rental apartments, 84 of which will be affordable at 70 percent of the King County median income.  This works out as follows:  20 studios, 51 one-bedroom, and 13 two-bedroom units.  Lorig has also indicated that the initial rent for at least 50% of the units will be affordable to families earning 80% of the median income.

The county will lease 350 stalls from Lorig underneath the cinema in the northwest corner of the development.  The 350 Lorig stalls will be leased to the county for 40 years at the cost of $3.9 million in 2006 dollars, or a payment of $4.375 million in early 2008.  Lorig will provide all operations and maintenance of the stalls for an additional $240 per stall per year, escalated annually at the consumer price index.  Stalls in the Lorig development will be available exclusively to commuters between 6 am and 10 am, and will remain available to all users until 6 pm.  The parking stalls will be provided by Lorig after February 1, 2008 when the City acquires the 5th and 112th park and ride.  The lease includes replacement provisions if Lorig’s project is delayed.

The Simon Properties Lease 

The Executive has already transmitted an ordinance for the lease of 280 park and ride stalls in a garage to be constructed by Simon Properties.  The garage will be north of NE 103rd Street and northeast of the transit center, which is adjacent to the Mall.  Availability of the stalls for commuters is anticipated in late 2006. 

Exclusive access to the 280 stalls on the top two levels of the garage will be available to commuters between 5 am and 9 am on weekdays.  The county will have shared use of these stalls after 9 am on weekdays.  Both stair and elevator access to the stalls will be available.  Park and ride users may occupy the stalls until the end of the evening commute.
The lease term guarantees the county 20 years of occupancy with the option to extend for two ten-year terms subject to the consent of Simon.  The net present value of the 20-year lease is $4.2 million.  In addition, the county will pay $44,780 per year, adjusted annually for inflation, for Simon to operate, maintain, and secure the leased stalls.  The county will have the right to extend the lease for two additional ten-year periods, unless Simon, subject to a two-year notice, elects to terminate the lease anytime after the initial 20-year term.  The $44,780 per year operations payment will require Simon to maintain, repair, and secure the garage.  Simon additionally agrees to indemnify the county for any liability arising from the on-going operation of the garage.  Simon agrees to pay prevailing wage to contractors employed for garage construction.

City of Seattle Property Sale

The City desires to purchase the Metro park and ride lot located at 5th Avenue NE and NE 112th Street to develop a neighborhood park.  The agreed upon price, $9.5 million, will pay for both of the leases with Simon and Lorig.  Countywide, city and neighborhood plans call for increased open space to service growing populations in urban centers such as Northgate. 

The park and ride lot to be sold to the City currently provides parking for 421 vehicles.  An additional 63 spaces will be lost in the adjacent Target/Best Buy lot that are currently reserved for park and ride users, bringing the total number of parking stalls lost to 484.  Since the opening of the park and pool lot east of the Northgate Transit Center, these spaces have been under used with about 140 empty stalls.  An additional 60 to 70 stalls will be lost in the park and pool lot east of the transit center due to construction of the 3rd Avenue NE extension.  The loss of these 554 stalls will be compensated by leases from Simon and Lorig.
Impact of the Project on Metro Transit

The consolidation of transit operations and better use of transit park and ride spaces provide important benefits to the Transit Division.  An additional 80 parking stalls and the full use of the current 1,412 capacity are expected to bring approximately 220 new riders to transit.  Construction of the Lorig project will bring both direct tax revenues and 100 new riders.  The Lorig project and the extension of Third Avenue enhance the development opportunities and access to existing Metro parcels adjacent to the transit center.  The Simon lease is a key part of this redevelopment effort as it provides sufficient parking stalls to consolidate park and ride spaces around the transit center.  The sale of the park and ride lot at 5th Avenue NE and NE 112th Street provides the necessary funding for the leases.

Recommendation

It is my recommendation that we proceed with the long-term lease from Northgate South Commons for 350 park and ride stalls.  The end result will improve transit operations, increase park and ride capacity, and advance the goals of growth management by providing transit-supportive housing and commercial space proximate to the park and ride.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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cc:
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Bob Cowan, Director, Office Management and Budget
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